
 

 

REVISED MINUTES OF MEETING 

PLANNING COMMISSION 

JANUARY 18, 2024 

************************************************************************ 

Members Present:  Wilson, Capka, Allen, DeMarco, Bishop 

             

Presence Noted:  Ray Reich, Building Commissioner 

  Kathryn Kerber, Director of Planning and Community Development 

   Kate Straub, Planning and Zoning Coordinator 

    

Council Members Present:  Jeanne Gallagher, Ward 3 

  Christina Morris, At-Large Council Member 

  Dave Furry, At-Large and Council President 

  Tom Hunt, Ward 1  

  Michael O’Boyle, Ward 2  

                   

************************************************************************ 

Chairman Bishop called to order the January 18, 2024 meeting of the Rocky River Planning 

Commission at 6:00 P.M. in City Council Chambers of Rocky River City Hall.   

 

Mr. Bishop asked if there are any corrections to the Planning Commission meeting minutes of 

December 19, 2023.  Mr. DeMarco moved to accept the minutes as written.  Mr. Allen seconded. 

 

5 Ayes – 0 Nays 

Passed 

 

1.   CITY OF ROCKY RIVER SENIOR CENTER – 21014 Hilliard Blvd. – PUBLIC 

HEARING - PRELIMINARY REVIEW – Senior Center Additions.  Mr. Timothy Wagner 

and Mr. Don Rerko of Makovich & Pusti Architects, Inc., came forward to present the project.  

Also present is Rocky River Facilities Director, Michael Balla. 

 

Project overview:  Additions to the front of the existing building for a lecture hall to seat 

approximately 96 people and to the back for a fitness center/dance studio and new restrooms.  A 

lot consolidation of two city-owned properties is required for this project.  The exterior of the 

additions will tie in with the existing building.   

 

Mr. Bishop thanked the applicants for a thorough pre-preliminary review last month and it looks 

like they addressed everything the Commission requested on the site plan.  He asked how their 

pre-preliminary review went with the Design Board.  Mr. Wagner said that the Design Board had 

some comments about some of the materials they are planning to use and how they are applying 

them to the front elevation and asked them to also look at the entrance. 

 

Mr. DeMarco asked what the context was regarding the comments Design Board made about the 

entrance.  Mr. Wagner said they would like to see the tall piece be revised to relate to the 

entrance more, which is in line with Mr. DeMarco’s comments at the last meeting.  Mr. DeMarco 

said that if they are going to focus on signage at a later date, they should come back to this 

Planning Commission with that sign package.  He suggested that they provide some sort of 
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definition or score marks on the EIFS material on the back of the building because it looks like 

one big piece of stone as it is being presented now. 

 

Mr. Allen said that the square footage calculations all make sense to him now and thanked them 

for updating the site plan.   

 

Mr. Capka said his questions surrounded parking and he appreciates the update that the City is 

satisfied with the parking as it is being provided. 

 

Mr. Wilson has no further comments. 

 

Mr. Bishop moved to open the public hearing.  Mr. Capka seconded. 

 

5 Ayes – 0 Nays 

Passed 

 

Ms. Kathryn Boyd, 1948 Wagar Rd., came forward to express the following concerns:  She is the 

neighbor adjacent to the property.  She loves the design but she is concerned with the amount of 

water that fills the back of the property into the community garden.  There is a wetland existing 

back there and she is hoping there is proper drainage for the storm water and questioned whether 

they need certain permits because this is now considered a wetland.  There is a lack of 

landscaping on the back, which she feels is important.  She added that there ae plants and trees 

that can grow in the shade.  She quoted the Master Plan and the fact that we have plans to make 

trails for people to walk along on this property.  She asked that they address lighting back there 

along with the landscaping to encourage seniors to walk the paths.  She said the Code requires 

screening for the parking and it hasn’t been addressed at this point, so she hopes that will be 

addressed per Section 1185.11.  Mr. Bishop asked Ms. Boyd if she can see the Senior Center 

building from her house.  Ms. Boyd responded that her view of the Senior Center building is 

currently blocked by the big greenhouse and she feels she probably will see it once it is expanded 

back.  She also sees the Senior Center bus that is always parked in that lot and it would be great 

if they would plant some screening materials for that. 

 

There being no other members of the public wishing to comment, Mr. Bishop moved to close the 

public hearing.  Mr. Capka seconded. 

 

5 Ayes – 0 Nays 

Passed 

 

The applicants addressed the neighbor’s concerns by saying they are not building into the 

wetland so they have no EPA requirements for that.  The drainage of the property will be 

enhanced by the roof system and the storm water will be handled that way.  They can look at the 

screening of the property, but a main concern is that it is a Senior Center and it is suggested not 

to put bushes in that would allow people to hide behind.  They can look at some smaller 

plantings.  The trees within 5’ to 10’ of the building footprint will be removed.  He said that 
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there is a path back there now and there will be a sidewalk going around the building, so they 

could connect to the path.  Mr. Bishop pointed out that the site plan shows the existing wetlands 

and confirmed that they are quite a distance from the addition.  Regarding lighting behind the 

building, there will be lighting above the exits, which is required by Code, and it would not be 

pitch black back there.  They operate after dark maybe once or twice a year.  They are not 

touching the parking lot so the screening does not relate to this project.  It was mentioned that 

there is no other place to park the Senior Center bus.  Mr. Balla said that they can take a look at 

that and see what can be done.  They have engineered the storm water management and/or catch 

basins on the site, but the construction documents are not complete yet.  That should address the 

concerns about standing water. 

 

Mr. Allen agreed with adding some landscaping in the back of the building and asked them to 

return with it for the final approval. 

 

Mr. DeMarco moved to grant preliminary approval to The City of Rocky River Senior Center, 

21014 Hilliard Blvd., to construct two additions, subject to the commentary in the meeting 

minutes regarding items they should address based on concerns the neighbor expressed.  Mr. 

Allen seconded. 

5 Ayes – 0 Nays 

Passed 

 

 

3.  ORDINANCE 80-23 – PUBLIC HEARING – An Ordinance amending various sections of 

Rocky River Codified Ordinances Chapter 1163 Entitled “Office Building District Regulations,” 

as further described in Exhibit “A”.  

 

Mr. Bishop said he would like to incorporate the City Council meeting minutes of October 23, 

2023, November 6, December 4, 2023 and December 11, 2023 regarding Ordinance 80-23 

(attached).  He would also like to incorporate the Planning Commission meeting minutes of 

August 15, 2023 and November 14, 2023 regarding Ordinance 80-23 (attached).  He said he 

would like to clarify that this discussion will only be about Ordinance 80-23, which covers the 

entire City as it relates to requirements within Office Building zoning districts.  There will be no 

discussion regarding any zoning changes or any projects anywhere in the City.  There is a 

rezoning that was put before Council which has been put on hold.  That zoning request will go 

through the entire process on its own.  They are really talking tonight about Office zoning in the 

entire City on properties that are currently zoned Office.  This is not about changing any zoning 

classifications of any properties. 

 

Mr. Bishop said he would also like to address social media.  He has heard about or seen quite a 

bit on social media and he thinks that 70% of the information at a bare minimum is inaccurate.  

He will be trying to clarify some of those inaccuracies tonight so that everybody has an 

understanding of where we started and where we are today.  He would like to go on record to say 

that he was misquoted by an individual at a City Council meeting on December 11, 2023.  The 

minutes of the Planning Commission November 14, 2023 meeting reflect his exact words and he 
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wants to go on record about that.  He would also like to clarify Council Member Gallagher’s 

letter that was sent out to residents.  He said they are actually following the 2010 zoning map, 

which was the last zoning map to be adopted by the City.  It is subject to zoning changes that 

took place thereafter, but the 2016 coloring map is not accurate and was never adopted by City 

Council.  Additionally, the most recent Planning Commission recommendation back to City 

Council was for an 80’ height in the OB-2 district, with the caveat that 25% of the building 

footprint could reach 100’ with Planning Commissions and Design Board’s review.  He wants to 

point out that there are many other factors that regulate what can ultimately occur relating to 

height, such as required parking and setbacks, etc.  He said that their proposal was rejected by 

City Council and sent back to this Commission to contemplate this evening. 

 

Mr. Bishop said he would like to lay out how we got to where we are with the Ordinance and 

proceeded to read a prepared statement.  The Planning Commission consists of 5 members and 2 

alternate members who are all residents of Rocky River and they are all involved in some aspect 

of development as a career and that they may cumulatively have as many as 150 years of 

experience.  He prepared a slide show that is projected onto two large monitors in Council 

Chambers and which is incorporated herein by reference as “Exhibit A.”  Mr. Bishop quoted the 

Vision Statement No. 4 in the Master Plan (Pg. 38), which is for the, “…upkeep and 

reinvestment of commercial districts to foster vibrant areas and economic activity.” He 

highlighted Goal 8 in the Master Plan (pg. 60), which is to, “Update codes to allow walkable 

commercial and multi-family projects.”  He highlighted the phrase, the City should update its 

Zoning Code to a codified walkability, which should include updates to both business districts 

and multi-family regulations.  Regarding Actions toward Goal No. 8, the City should, “Expand 

the range of Central Business District Overlay, reduce the required minimum for City’s Mixed-

Use Overlay District, or update the development standards of existing Business Districts to 

codify more walkable development standards in commercial areas outside of Downtown River.”  

The City should, “Consider incentivizing mixed-use development through regulatory flexibility.” 

 

Mr. Bishop said that 3 of the 9 core projects listed in the Master Plan relate to tonight’s 

discussion because they involve Office districts.  Core Project No. 6 is Reimagining the Marion 

Ramp and Allen Court:  Development Options.  All of Allen Court is zoned OB-2, which has the 

current 150’ maximum permitted height.  Core Project No. 8 is Linda Street District 

Development and regarding Redevelopment Potential, it states that, “With improved 

infrastructure and public spaces, new development should be encouraged along Linda St.  Older 

industrial buildings, especially close to the intersection of Ingersoll and Linda, have the potential 

for redevelopment that could extend the walkable business district and add to its vibrancy.”  Mr. 

Bishop said that all of Linda St. is essentially zoned OB-2 (150’ maximum permitted height).  

Core Project No. 9 is Center Ridge Road East Walkable Development, which outlines 

redevelopment at the corner of Center Ridge Rd. and Linden Rd. where there are currently 3 

office buildings, one of which is 95’ tall and located in a General Business district.   

 

Mr. Bishop said that the Planning Commission is bound by the Development Code, which is the 

law and not just a guide.  The Code states that, “This Master Plan shall be reviewed periodically 

and revised as necessary giving due consideration to those areas requiring redevelopment or 
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urban renewal.” It continues, “The comprehensive plan shall serve as a guide to all future actions 

of the City concerning land use, development regulations, and official maps.” 

 

Mr. Bishop highlighted and read Section 1135.19, Amendments to Text, which states that the 

Planning Commission and City Council should consider the following items when formulating 

its decisions when amending the text of the Development Code, which is what ORD. 80-23 is 

proposing and what guides this Commission in formulating their recommendation tonight: 

(a) Whether such change is consistent with the intent and purposes of this 

Development Code and other adopted ordinances and policies; 

(b) Which areas are most likely to be directly affected by such change and in 

what way they will be affected; and, 

(c) Whether the proposed amendment is made necessary because of changed or 

changing conditions in the areas of zoning districts affected or in the city 

generally, and, if so, the nature of such changed or changing conditions.  

 

Mr. Bishop read aloud the intent of Office Building Districts contained in 1163.01: 

 
 1163.01  INTENT. 
 The Office Building Districts (OB-1, OB-2) and their regulations are established in order 
to achieve, among others, the following purposes: 
 (a) To provide sufficient areas, in appropriate and convenient locations, for 

professional, administrative, and medical offices as well as mixed use development 
and the exchange of services; 

 (b) To protect adjacent residential neighborhoods by restricting the types of land and 
non-residential uses, particularly at the common boundaries, which would create 
congestion, hazards, noise, odors or other objectionable influences; and, 

 (c) To promote the most desirable land use and traffic patterns in accordance with the 
objectives of the Plan of the City. 

 
Mr. Bishop then reviewed the history of Office Zoning in the City of Rocky River by 

reading a memo he prepared and is attached as part of Exhibit “A”. 

 

Mr. Bishop said that the primary purpose of revising this section of the Development Code to 

expand permitted uses in Office Districts is to create mixed use opportunities as stated in the 

Master Plan.  The existing Office District code was outdated and illogically restrictive.  The 

height consideration was secondary, as the maximum height was already being substantially 

lowered from 150’.   

 

Mr. Bishop said that it is important to think of mixed use and not office buildings when 

considering these revisions to Chapter 1163.  The City Council recommendation of 70’ height in 

OB-2 districts does not align with existing OB-1 height of 55’, as it is only an increase of 15’and 

it doesn’t differentiate OB-2 from the OB-1 enough.  He proposes to amend the ordinance for 

OB-2 height requirement to 75’ maximum, because the 20’ differential from OB-1 will 

essentially allow an increase of 2 stories from the OB-1 district.  Upon review of City Council’s 

minutes, there was a lot of back and forth between the members discussing 70’or 80’, and 

eventually they settled on 70.  Mr. Bishop said that allowing 75’ as the maximum height would 
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actually be a 50% reduction from what is currently permitted (150’).  There are several 

properties in the City that straddle the 70’ height, with some just under 70’ and some that are just 

over 70’ in height, which is another reason he is proposing 75’ in height. 

 

Mr. Bishop said he further proposes that there be a third district added as OB-3, with a height 

limitation of 95’.  The OB-3 district would not change anything at this time but it would first 

allow those three 95’ properties to be zoned properly at a later date, which would eliminate the 

creation of 3 non-conforming properties.  Under this proposal, all of the current rezoned 150’ 

OB-2 properties would be restricted to a maximum height of 75’.  The OB-1 properties would 

remain restricted to a maximum height of 55’.  The OB-3 zoning district would eliminate non-

conforming parcels because of the existing 95’ tall properties but more importantly, it is a tool 

that can be used when appropriate, subject to all of the requirements of Planning Commission 

and City Council.  Mr. Bishop said that he would like to hear comments from the other 

Commission members. 

 

Mr. DeMarco thanked Mr. Bishop for the overview of the history of this zoning and said he 

wants to point out that it is very important for everyone to understand where we were 20 years 

ago and where we are now, as well as what is currently under consideration. 

 

Mr. DeMarco read a prepared statement into the record, as follows: 

 

“The subject of Ordinance 80-23, Chapter 1163, is a product of extensive review and discussions 

had between this Planning Commission, RR City Council and city staff, County Planning, and 

other community members, about a comprehensive update to the Development Code. 

The Master Plan summarizes the feedback from city residents into several vision statements that 

include: 

- Maintaining high-quality, diverse, and universal housing stock 

- Commercial vibrancy and engaging public spaces 

- Flexible parking solutions and infrastructure improvements 

- Community connectivity & engagement 

We can achieve all of these visions, but not in a single zoning district. Residential zoning 

districts are limited by existing construction and vacant parcels; business districts become more 

flexible but are outdated with regard to parking requirements; service & manufacturing districts 

offer unique uses but they are becoming obsolete in communities like Rocky River.  Mixed Use 

overlays can start to get us there by allowing alternative uses, but current regulations and 

ordinances are limiting and never used.  In fact, discussions within Planning Commission and 

County Planning propose to eliminate this district altogether and consolidate the uses & 

regulations with business or office districts.  Updating the OB district regulations made the most 

sense and offered the most flexibility in terms of uses and development requirements to achieve 

the visions outlined in the Master Plan.  We should look at and consider the new Ordinance as a 

whole: 

- It provides a broader and more current range of uses 

- Provides increased flexibility for development while still allowing the city to maintain 

some control 
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- Provides the framework for high-quality and cohesive development that the city 

commands 

Specifically, regarding the issue around building height, I still maintain that there is too little 

difference between the current OB-1 allowable height of 55’ and the council-sponsored 70’.  

That delta equates to a difference of only a single story in height, which may or may not provide 

developers the room to achieve financial goals on projects they wish to construct.  Allowing a 

slightly taller height – 80’ - with the option for Planning Commission to increase that if a well-

composed detailed development plan is submitted, will provide a better slate for growth in the 

city without alienating potential prospects.  We have a unique opportunity to affect the future of 

Rocky River by recommending changes that will continue to attract residents and businesses and 

maintain the distinction that the city is known for.” 

 

Mr. DeMarco said that his statement was prepared before the Chairman offered his compromise 

of the OB-2 at 75’ and adding an OB-3 district at 95’.  He thinks that is a good starting point for 

discussion after they have heard from all of the Commission members. 

 

Mr. David Allen read his prepared comments into the record, as follows: 

 

“When we see the end of a project, we're seeing how the development code informs decisions 

(developer, owner, architect, landscape, etc).  Developers have multiple economic breakpoints, 

such as at 4, 7, and 10 stories (informed by material costs, location, etc).  Architectural 

breakpoints occur around 6 floors (called "5 over 1").  Building standards & regulation also 

inform decisions (i.e., 60 feet is one recognized next level for additional fire suppression, etc.) 

Office Zoning 1 (OB 1) at 55’, while it has some constructability challenges in today's 

environment (i.e., building materials) generally allows for 4 story Mixed Use AND Office  

All that said, 55 ft has served us well to reduce the amount of sacrifices that need to be made in 

order to get quality projects completed in the city at those heights.  7-story Mixed Use and a 7 

story office (the next breakpoint), needs to be at 95 feet (using today's market expectations)…our 

current 95' office buildings are 8 stories but would not be built in the same way today (example: 

first floors typically have higher ceilings than floors above).  As we review OB2 requirements, 

the number 70 is stuck in the middle…we've discussed it not being "differentiated from 55 

ft"...it's in no-man’s land (not enough for an updated 6 story mixed use construction or a 5 story 

office construction).  The only way to get there is to start making dimension sacrifices that lead 

to long term unsustainability & deteriorating desirability of a project: ceilings for the 1st floor 

space aren't high enough for a 1st class development, or ceilings in the residential units aren't as 

high as other premier spaces.  So, these decisions that take place now, need to in some way 

acknowledge the potential outcomes.  As it relates to Ordinance 80-23 and amendments to text: 

First, I believe the context in which we are contemplating these code text updates are based on 

changing conditions in the city as a whole. This is not the only Zoning District for which we 

have reviewed text changes (others have been made and others are still on the docket to make) - 

related to 1135.19 (c). 

  

Second, the intent of these text changes are consistent with the other recommendations 

contemplated by this commission (both adopted by Council & pending review). That intent is to 
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create an updated roadmap on which additional planning can take place in the city (examples 

being Zoning Map updates & code reviews by Cuyahoga County Plan Commission, work that 

began in 2010 as documented in Chairman Bishop's memo dated November 10th and updated for 

today’s meeting). Furthermore, these changes reflect outside recommendations where 

commissioners have adjusted them for application INTO Rocky River specific conditions (To be 

clear, I am not aware of any cases where we haven't implemented recommendations AT or with 

MORE restrictive code than outside recommendations) related to 1135.19 (a). 

  

Lastly, by adopting a change in code from 150' to 70’ for OB-2, 2 of the 3 areas currently zoned 

OB-2 & impacted by this change will have immediately non-conforming buildings (in other 

words, 2 of the 3 areas that currently have one or more buildings at 95' and our code would 

indicate a max height of 70'). This would be arresting potential future re-development at this 

height in areas that CURRENTLY have this height - I would also highlight that these areas are 

listed in the Master Plan as target areas for re-development. Not to mention, we've received 

significant public support for modifying the code from 150' to 100'. I've identified this impacted 

area based on review of 1135.19 (b).  

 

Mr. Allen’s Recommendation:  

At the end of the day, he is looking to establish the right guideposts for responsible development; 

where we can keep variances to a minimum, massing/bulking to a minimum; and encourage 

design techniques to mask height (i.e., stepping) - outcomes all achieved through our partnership 

with the Architecture Review Board - and reduce the sacrifices that produce less than optimal 

outcomes.  I thought the recommendation produced in our last meeting (80 feet with a % to 100') 

achieved these goals. What I've heard is a desire to have more than a binary decision; so I'd 

suggest 3 zoning districts 55', 75' (at the very minimum), and 95'.  Short of a PUD (Planned 

Development) process, this would allow for 1st class execution of the Master Plan, proper 

development at those heights in applicable zones, have a relationship to an updated set of 

practical planning & development breakpoints, incrementally control the height (with proper 

spacing in between floors for first-class development), provide Zoning/Development Code 

flexibility (like we have in residential), with the intent of limiting sacrifices so that we can see 

best possible projects for long term sustainability/attractiveness - the benefit to the community 

being quality of tenants, quality of structures, which lead to increasing quality of services in the 

city.” 

 

Mr. Capka said that they have been working on amending the Code since 2010 in various 

degrees, which is the idea of change and evolving with where the market is and where the City 

is.  He thinks they have talked a lot about changes and where the best uses.  Some of the 

suggestions made tonight support the idea that we should change as markets change and 

consistent with the plans that were implemented previously.  If a change does happen, it does not 

mean that it can’t be changed again in the future but the point is that this is an ongoing process 

and must be looked at as such. 

 

Mr. Williams said that he is relatively new to this Commission but in the time that he has been 

here, he has been very impressed by the breath of knowledge that this Commission brings to all 
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of the issues that have been on the table during the time he has served.  He also would like to 

echo the comments that were already made about creating flexibility and updating the 

development code to reflect that, to not only fit modern development needs but also consider 

comments from the community and from City Council, which are all well documented over 

many, many meetings.  He looks forward to learning what their neighbors have to say and the 

needs of the development community. 

 

Mr. Bishop made a motion to open the public hearing.  Mr. Capka seconded. 

 

5 Ayes – 0 Nays 

Passed 

 

Mr. Bishop clarified that discussion will be limited to this particular Ordinance 80-23, which 

revises Office District Regulations throughout the entire City and they will not be talking about 

specific properties to be rezoned or specific projects that may be coming to the City at a later 

date.  He entered into the record the approximately 47 letters received supporting the 

amendments to 80’ height with 100’ at the 25% footprint because that is where it was left off 

prior to this evening.  There were about 6 letters opposing the Ordinance as recommended by the 

Planning Commission. 

 

Mr. Andrew Bemer, 21191 Erie Rd., came forward to commend this Planning Commission for 

its willingness to provide some degree of compromise and work with City Council.  Council is 

certainly the electorates representative and they need to have a say in this.  He would like to 

commend Mr. Bishop for his solid overview of the history as he was right next to Mr. Bishop 

and the Planning Commission throughout whatever the City had been doing in the last 20 years.  

In his retirement he has followed this because of its potential for additional development in the 

City to be very positive, because as we know, if we are not moving forward, then we are staying 

still and more than likely, we are dying.  Moving forward is critical to the vibrancy of a 

community.  Mr. Bemer said he knows all of these Planning Commission members and they are 

the experts.  They work with this in their careers and they dedicate their time to the City.  Their 

expertise is invaluable.  While he commends their willingness to work with City Council, Mr. 

Bemer said that there comes to be a point that in following this process, it has seemed to be 

almost getting off the rails with the back and forth of proposals being sent between Planning 

Commission and City Council, and back because it is not how the Code works.  When there is a 

recommendation, which can come from a developer, City Council or from the Planning 

Commission, and when it is written as an Ordinance, the matter moves to a public hearing.  Once 

the input from the public is given, then Planning Commission makes its recommendation to City 

Council and City Council should be very acute to the experts who have the experience of 

providing that recommendation.  That is why the Code provides a super majority to overrule the 

Planning Commission.  What Planning Commission says and does based on their expertise, is 

something that City Council really needs to take to heart.  Unless they have good expert opinion 

to override it, they should follow Planning Commission’s recommendation.  That has been his 

posture throughout the 30 years he did land use law for the City of Rocky River and other cities.  

At this juncture, he commends the Commission for providing a strong overview of the history 
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and precedent because it means something. Development going forward means something.  He 

wishes that they continue to make their expert opinions known and clarified if there are any 

misunderstandings between how the workings of Planning Commission and City Council 

operate. 

 

Ms. Lisa Havemann, 180 Buckingham Rd., came forward to say she is a Civil Engineer and feels 

she shares some of this Commission’s expertise.  She prepared some statements before they 

came up with the new plan with the OB-3.  She suggested creating a mixed-use zoning 

classification seemed like the most appropriate solution for revising the development code and 

rezoning parcels.  OB-2 did not seem like the appropriate classification for some parcels that will 

be redeveloped for commercial and residential mixed land use.  While office buildings may be 

desirable land use development in some areas, as evidenced by the two office buildings 

constructed on Lake Rd., which are not zoned OB-2, she would argue that developers are 

interested in smaller office buildings rather than tall office buildings that would require the OB-2 

zoning height allowance.  If an area is proposed for commercial/residential mixed land use, it 

does not seem like the residential only or office building classification would be the most 

appropriate zoning for the Ingersoll parcels since an office building is not part of the proposal.  

This is why a mixed land use classification is more appropriate.  She does not think that the 

current height of 150’ or any of the other proposals of 120’ or 110’ seem appropriate for most of 

Rocky River.  She feels that many of the residents share that feeling, even though they only 

received 6 letters.  She believes that many would believe those heights are too tall for many areas 

such as Ingersoll or Linda St.  She thinks that the 80’ height allowance with 25% being allowed 

to go to 100’ in height would provide more design flexibility.  However, while the higher height 

restriction might be appropriate for Center Ridge Rd., it seems a little bit higher for areas like 

Ingersoll that are in a more residential area.  She feels that a new mixed use zoning classification 

should be created with a lower height restriction for projects that would be 

commercial/residential mixed land use and those properties should be zoned for that rather than 

the 110’ allowance.  When looking at height restrictions, the zoning code should consider 

whether a property is within a certain radius of residential land use, rather than simply adjacent.  

Railroad tracks are considered land parcels and therefore, in the area of Ingersoll Dr., the parcels 

to be rezoned would not be located adjacent to residential parcels since they are separated by 

Railroad tracks and not restricted in height.  She feels a radius is a more appropriate to determine 

if a property is near residential properties instead of using adjacent parcel criteria.  Ms. 

Havemann continued by saying that she hopes that when development plans come before 

Planning Commission, they will consider sustainability and traffic issues.  She is concerned 

about what newly paved asphalt and concrete area will have on the sewer infrastructure since 

there will be less surface area for the rain to infiltrate into the ground.  She hopes they consider 

some green measures, such as rain gardens around the parking lots to allow for some surface 

water runoff and perhaps they can be encouraged to put solar panels on the rooftops.  She is 

interested in the effects of increased traffic due to the development.  She said she wants to clarify 

that Linda St. is mostly zoned Service Manufacturing and the adjacent parts are Local Business 

and across the railroad tracks is R-3. That area is not mostly OB-2 as was said earlier in the 

meeting. 
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Mr. Bishop said he would like to clarify that Linda St. to the Railroad tracks is OB-2 and that 

110’ proposed height was the original proposal, which is completely off the table now.  

Regarding the comment about using a radius, if the parcels were properly zoned with 

consideration of residential locations, then each parcel would be zoned appropriately to what it 

relates to, based on what surrounds it.  Even when looking at intent, what is adjacent when 

something is rezoned, is taking into great consideration.  This is also how we get away from spot 

zoning.  Mr. Bishop said that they are actually trying to create a mixed-use district within Office 

Districts because those are the logical places to create mixed use.  They would not be in favor of 

creating mixed use development in a multi-family district because it is strictly residential.  They 

are looking at repurposing commercial property that just happens to be called Office Building 

district right now, but they could easily call it a mixed-use district.  He said the real intent here 

was to create additional permitted uses in Office Building zoning districts because they were 

very limited.  They are trying to create a mixed-use district. 

 

Mr. Bishop said that there was a comment about what residents would not like to see.  However, 

they have had 150’ maximum permitted height in the City way before the 1950’s and he wants it 

to be clear because some places like on Facebook have comments saying the Planning 

Commission is trying to raise height.  He prefers that people keep their finger on the truth. 

 

Ms. Jody Wolf, 22827 Lake Rd., came forward and said she moved here from the east side in 

June and she did a lot of research.  She was very excited to move to Rocky River and she chose it 

for its charm and the feel of the community.  She is concerned when she hears about the location 

of some of the taller buildings.  She said that if Rocky River ends up like the pink hotel area with 

a bunch of Westlake hotels, she does not think people will want to move here and she would not 

have moved here if that was the case either.  She hopes they will preserve the vibe of Rocky 

River.  She is all for development but wants to keep it what it is now. 

 

Ms. Ann Krueger, 20728 Beachcliff Blvd., came forward to say that she hopes that part of the 

mixed-use development would be to allow a pickleball court. She referenced the The Blue Zone, 

which is a Netflix documentary with Dan Beuttner.  He has gone to these different countries and 

has studied the people who live to 100 years old.  They talked about the fact that cars are so 

expensive in Singapore and people cannot afford them.  This forces them to walk everywhere, 

which they say is one of the reasons why people are living longer.  She said they play pickleball 

and it keeps them young.  Mr. Bishop responded that they may be able to fit the pickleball use 

into recreation and health club uses and the Planning Commission would have to consider 

whether it is a similar use to those things.  He thinks it could probably happen. 

 

Mr. Tim McDonough, 19957 Frazier Dr., came forward and thanked the Commission for making 

accessible what he feels is a very technical set of circumstances.  The quality of Rocky River is 

about the quality of the Community and the quality of the Community is defined by the 

residents.  He appreciates the mixed-use ideas and that as planners, the Commission is driven 

toward more economic orientation.  Where he was raised, you lived in the suburbs, you worked 

downtown and you went home.  That is what he does now, and he would like to strongly 

encourage them to try to think about how we can maintain that within the personality of what 
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Rocky River is, with the intent that there is plenty of sky views, green grass and trees, just like 

what drew him here so many years ago. 

 

Mr. Greg Atwell, 536 Beachcliff Row Dr., came forward and said he thinks it is important for 

the Planning Commission to take what Council says to represent what the people say because the 

people elect Council to represent them.  He thinks that the Planning Commission should listen to 

those views. If Planning Commission’s views don’t coincide with what City Council thinks is 

right, then they need to present their views to the community so that the people can then inform 

their City Council that they think the Planning Commission is right and this is what we would 

like to do.  However, as it stands now and after attending a couple of meetings for office 

buildings that are going up, it doesn’t seem like the Planning Commission cares as much about 

the residents as they do about the builders. 

 

A member of the audience asked if she can stand up and ask a question.  She stated her 

understanding of what they are doing and asked about OB-3.  Mr. Bishop responded that if any 

applicant came and proposed to rezone a parcel to OB-3, it would have to go through Planning 

and City Council just the way any rezoning request happens.  He said he is proposing an OB-3 

district to protect those 3 existing buildings so they are not non-conforming, which can lead to 

other problems like financing issues.  He is proposing that OB-3 align with those 3 properties 

and be available to go through the process of rezoning if someone requests it.  He said that all 

OB districts would have the same permitted uses.  Mr. Bishop continued by saying that their goal 

is to reduce the amount of variance requests and suggested that sometimes there are trade-offs 

for variance requests, such as good design, increased landscaping, etc.  Mr. Bishop invited the 

audience member to come to the podium.  Her name is Aileen Fitzgerald and is a resident of 

Rocky River.  Mr. Bishop confirmed that anybody who came and requested to have a property 

zoned OB-3, would have to go through the same process of rezoning that is outlined in the Code.  

Ms. Fitzgerald said that she now understands that OB-3 is not in existence yet but as Mr. Bishop 

is explaining it, other people can apply for that zoning. 

 

Mr. Randy Clifford, 651 South Kensington Dr., came forward to ask the Planning Commission 

to put themselves in the audience’s position and how they would feel if they looked out the back 

window and where they normally see trees in the sky, they now see a big building.  He does not 

want to see that.  He does not want to face huge amounts of traffic that weren’t there before, no 

matter where it is in the City.  He does not want to see the character of the City become big 

buildings and where there was once 30’ buildings, there are now 80’ tall buildings.  He is not in 

favor of that big change.  Mr. Bishop acknowledged Mr. Clifford’s comments and urged Mr. 

Clifford to come back and comment if the time comes that there is a tall building being proposed 

to be located behind him. 

 

Mr. Jim Moran, 2676 Country Club Blvd., came forward and said that his interpretation of the 

message is that there normally may not be this many people at a Planning meeting or at a City 

Council meeting.  Speaking as a past City Council member, there is a lot of respect for what this 

Commission does.  He said that the people are here tonight because they have concern for a 

specific situation that could envelope part of what this Commission is talking about.  There are 
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many things that they now have to consider that they didn’t have to back in 2010 when they were 

thinking about the Master Plan.  He said that there is some communication they need to have 

with some specifics and the message is that we must make sure that we get it right.  There is no 

way that a resident understands all of the Codes.  He said that they want to be sure that this group 

works very closely with City Council to make sure they get it right. 

 

Mr. Bishop said that City Council has recommended 70’ and he is proposing 75’.  The easy job 

for this Planning Commission would be to just go with 70’ and let developers apply for a 5’ 

variance.  However, they do want to get it right and they do want to reduce variances, which is 

the point of pushing it a little extra so it kind of falls into place with construction of floor to floor 

levels and to have more design flexibility within the top layer.  He said that 5’ is minimal, 

especially if the setback is pushed back a little more.  He said that the intent goes right to 

protecting residential properties.  Mr. Moran said that 20% is nothing when they are talking 

about a generator and how close it is to a property, which equates to 2’.  But 20% on top of 70’ 

or 80’ to get to 100’ is a very large difference.  He said that the message is that 5’ or 10’ when 

finding some specifics with OB-1, 2 and 3, has some great merit because things are different 

today.  Things that are grandfathered like those couple of buildings in Rocky River are not going 

to happen today.  To have those things more specific would make this Planning Commission, 

City Council and the residents of Rocky River extremely happy. 

 

Law Director O’Shea said that he wants to assure anybody who took the time to come here 

tonight to know there will be a time in the future where they can talk about a project.  Further, he 

said they are in the process of updating our Code so that in addition to the traditional way they 

notify the public about these types of meetings and these issues, they can hear it other ways, such 

as using Ready Notify system so folks can get regular updates.  He offered the audience a copy 

of Chapter 1135 of the Code, which outlines the rezoning procedure. 

 

For clarification, Mr. Bishop explained that all OB-2 properties would remain OB-2.  All OB-1 

properties would remain OB-1.  There would be no OB-3 properties on the colored map at all, 

but because of the existing non-conforming buildings, it is appropriate to rezone them to make 

them conform.  These would be the three 95’ tall buildings that he talked about.  All rezonings 

require a public hearing here at Planning Commission and at City Council.  All projects require a 

public hearing at Planning Commission. 

 

Mr. and Mrs. Ken and Mitzi Long, 618 South Falmouth Dr., came forward with a concern about 

the affects of zoning on the infrastructure, specifically the sewers.  He explained that when heavy 

rain happened last year, a manhole cover blew off on Smith Court and part of the sidewalk under 

the railroad tracks was pushed up and had to be replaced and multiple properties on South 

Falmouth Dr. had basement flooding, along with the street in front of Lake Road Market.  Mr. 

Bishop said that he does not mean to be disrespectful, but they are talking only about the zoning 

text for Office Building zoning districts.  Sewers are not considered by Planning Commission 

because the City Engineer is charged with reviewing and approving the private developer’s 

engineering.  Planning Commission does not receive reports from the City Engineer because this 

Commission is the first step before permits are issued.  Approval of plans by the City Engineer 
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and the Building Department all happen following approvals from Planning Commission.  Mr. 

Bishop said that it is the applicant’s requirement to demonstrate to the City Engineer that they 

are not creating any addition strain on the infrastructure.  Ms. Long said that nobody ever 

addresses what is underground, but they have to live with it.  The Longs agree that OB-2 would 

be better if it were at a lower height because of these issues.  Law Director O’Shea encouraged 

Mr. and Mrs. Long to contact the appropriate Council people because there is a method of 

communication for these types of issues. 

 

Ms. Joanne Riordan, 538 Beachcliff Row, came forward and asked how often the maps get 

updated.  Mr. Bishop said that the real official map is 2010 with the addition of any zoning 

changes made thereafter.  However, the map has not been formally adopted since 2010.  Mrs. 

Riordan asked if the zonings have anything to do with parcel size.  Mr. Bishop said that the Code 

has specific parking, setback, and lot coverage requirements that essentially control how much of 

the parcel can be developed.  The bigger the project, the more parking that will be required.  It is 

a challenge to a developer financially, and it has to work for the City because it has to fit into the 

requirements of the Development Code.  Mr. Bishop said that when there is a small parcel, the 

setbacks and other requirements become more and more restrictive and have a direct influence 

on the size and height of a building.  It would be required to be smaller and shorter because of 

the restrictions.  He added that many times, an applicant doesn’t even propose the maximum 

height they are permitted. 

 

Mr. Rob Jurs, 20816 Beaconsfield Blvd., came forward and said that the 75’ height they are 

proposing is roughly double the size of the Roundstone and Kennedy buildings.  He said that 75’ 

means residents of the top 3 or 4 floors will get to see the Lake.  But 75’ is tall for Rocky River 

and if all they will be doing is putting rental homes or expensive condominiums in the top 3 or 4 

floors, they have not achieved anything.  They will have ruined the character of Rocky River. 

 

Mr. Bishop asked if any of the City Council members want to add anything.  Mrs. Gallagher 

thanked people for coming and she loves the engagement, even if there is misinformation.  She is 

not on Facebook, but she is sure there is a lot of misinformation.  However, at least it is 

information and it got people here tonight.  Council Member Christina Morris urged everyone to 

sign up for Ready Notify and to tell their friends to sign up also.  She thanked everyone for 

coming. 

 

There being no further public comment, Mr. Bishop moved to close the public hearing.  Mr. 

Capka seconded. 

 

5 Ayes – 0 Nays 

Passed 

 

Mr. Bishop said that they have the option to accept City Council’s recommendation of 70’.  

However, his personal opinion is that it is not necessarily the best thing to do for the City in the 

long run.  A lot of buildings exist that are right at that 70’ height or thereabouts, plus there are 3 
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buildings at 95’ in height.  It would not be right to create non-conforming structures for many 

reasons, including that it can be problematic for financing when a property is non-conforming. 

 

Mr. DeMarco asked Law Director O’Shea if it would be some sort of illegality if they knowingly 

create a non-conforming use.  Mr. O’Shea said that it would not be illegal because people who 

are already non-conforming are grandfathered, and we can’t take away what they already have. 

 

Law Director O’Shea said that Chapter 1135.19 has the 3 factors that Planning Commission and 

then City Council are required to consider when formulating their recommendation or decision.  

The minutes should reflect that they considered the factors in reaching their recommendation.  

Mr. Bishop said that they have already considered all of the factors regarding this Ordinance and 

they are really down to recommending 70’ or 75’ in height.  Mr. Allen said that he feels he 

addressed all of the factors in his prepared comments.  He said that he thinks that 55’ has served 

the City well.  He thinks that 95’ is essential for the redevelopment of the spaces in the Master 

Plan and, from a development perspective, to get quality tenants, quality projects and quality 

services out of a building at a particular height.  He said that 70’ is not the number, but 75’ is the 

number based on current requirements in the marketplace, considering first floors and additional 

floors on top.  That number will produce quality projects, wherever it is located in the City.  He 

added that 55’, 75’ and 95’ heights provide the flexibility from a proper development standpoint 

to make sure those projects, wherever they are, are the absolute best thing for the City that we 

can get in those spaces.  He is trying to avoid haphazard development and inconsistent spaces 

across the zoning districts. 

 

Mr. DeMarco agrees with Mr. Allen’s comments that 70’ is not the correct number, which is 

why they proposed what they did originally.  He said there is more logic behind the 55’, 75’ and 

95’ guidelines from a development standpoint.  His one concern is how we prevent slab 

development at something like 95’, but that is incumbent on this Commission to do but other 

district regulations have other methods, such as design standards, to accommodate some of those 

things.  A detailed development plan review can ensure that does not happen and he asked if 

there is any concern around that.  Mr. Bishop said he points to “intent” because they are charged 

with protecting residential regarding height.  Traffic studies speak for themselves in telling 

whether something will work or not.  Mr. Bishop and Mr. DeMarco agree that if they decide 

upon 55’, 75’ and 95’, then they should stick to those numbers.  Mr. Capka added that this is the 

time to address the shortcomings in the Code. 

 

Mr. DeMarco moved to recommend Ordinance 80-23 back to City Council for amending 

sections of Chapter 1163, subject to the creation of 3 proposed Office Building Districts labeled 

OB-1, OB-2 and OB-3, with height requirements of 55’, 75’ and 95’ respectively.  Mr. Allen 

seconded. 

 

5 Ayes – 0 Nays 

Passed 

 



































































































































































































 

 

 

CHAPTER 1163 
Office Building District 

Regulations 
 

1163.01 Intent. 1163.11 Off-street parking regulations. 
1163.03 Use regulations. 1163.13 Accessory use regulations. 
1163.05 
1163.07 
1163.09 

Lot regulations. 
Setback requirements. 
Height requirements. 

1163.15 

1163.17 

Landscaping and screening 
regulations. 
Performance standards. 

  1163.19 Development plan review. 

 

 

 

 

 

1163.01 INTENT. 
The Office Building Districts (OB-1, OB-2, OB-3) and their regulations are established 

in order to achieve, among others, the following purposes: 
(a) To provide sufficient areas, in appropriate and convenient locations, for 

professional, administrative, and medical offices as well as mixed use 
development and the exchange of services; 

(b) To protect adjacent residential neighborhoods by restricting the types of land 
and non-residential uses, particularly at the common boundaries, which would 
create congestion, hazards, noise, odors or other objectionable influences; and, 

(c) To promote the most desirable land use and traffic patterns in accordance with 
the objectives of the Plan of the City. 

(Ord. _____.  Passed __________) 
 

1163.03 USE REGULATIONS. 
(a) Uses Permitted By Right. A use listed in Schedule 1163.03 shall be permitted 

by right as a principal use in a district when denoted by the letter "P" provided that all 
requirements of other city ordinances and this Development Code have been met; 

 

(b) Conditional Uses. A use listed in Schedule 1163.03 shall be permitted as a 
conditional use in a district when denoted by the letter "C", provided the Planning Commission 
first makes the determination that the requirements of Chapter 1183 have been met, according 
to the procedures set forth in Chapter 1131, Conditional Use Certificates; 

 

(c) Accessory Uses.  An accessory use that is clearly incidental and subordinate to 
a use listed in Schedule 1163.03 shall be permitted provided that the requirements of all other 
City ordinances and this Development Code have been met. 

 

(d) Compliance with Standards. Although a use may be indicated as a permitted 
principal, conditional, or accessory use in a particular district, it shall not be approved on a 
parcel unless it can be located thereon in full compliance with all of the standards and other 
regulations of this Code applicable to the specific use and parcel in question. 
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(e) Use Not Listed in Schedule. Any use not specifically listed as either a permitted 
principal or conditional use shall be a prohibited use in this zoning district and shall only be 
permitted upon amendment of this Code and/or the Zoning Map as provided in Chapter 1135 
or upon a finding that a use is substantially similar as provided in Section 1127.39. 

 
(f) Schedule 1163.03 Permitted Uses. 

 

Schedule 1163.03 
Permitted Uses 

 OB-1, OB-2, OB-3 
Office Building Districts (a)

 

(1) Residential/Lodging  

A. Dwelling unit(s) above the first floor of a building P 

B. Hotel/motel P 

C. Multi-family dwelling P 

D. Family day care home for 1-6 children (Type B) P 

(2) Group Residential 
 

A. Adult care facility for 3-5 persons (Adult family home) P 

B. Residential facility for 5 or fewer persons (Foster family 
home) 

P 

C. Residential facility 6-8 persons (Family home) P 

(3) Office and Professional Services 
 

A. Administrative, business and/or professional office P 

B. Bank and other financial institutions P 

C. Bank and other financial institutions with drive- through C 

D. Medical/dental office P 

E. Medical/dental/health services clinic P 

F. Health services/wellness facilities P 

(4) Retail and Services  

A. Retail establishment P 

B. Freestanding automated teller machine or drive- thru C 

C. Restaurant or tavern P 

D. Service establishment, business P 
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E. Service establishment, personal P 

F. School, specialty/personal instruction P 

(5) Entertainment and Recreation 
 

A. Gym, health club, health spa, yoga studio P 

B. Assembly hall, membership club, and/or conference center P 

(6) Community Facilities/Other 
 

A. Place of worship/church P 

B. Day care facility, child or adult P 

C. School (public/private) elementary/secondary P 

D. School (public/private) college/university P 

C. E. Library, cultural institution P 

 D. Wireless telecommunication facility See Chapter 1191 

F. Public park, public playground P 

G. Cultural institution P 

(5) (7) Accessory Uses  

A. Accessory building A 

B. Fences and walls A 

C. Off-street parking and loading facilities A 

D. Parking structure C 

E. Signs A 

F. Detached decks, patio fireplaces, play structures, gazebos & 

pergolas 

A 

G. Outdoor dining (restaurant or tavern) A 

H. Outdoor Display A 

I. Private swimming pool A 

J. Solar panels A 

K. Trash Receptacles A 

(Ord. _____.  Passed __________) 
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1163.05 LOT REGULATIONS. 
(a) Lot Requirements. The lot requirements for permitted uses in the Office 

Building Districts shall be as specified in Schedule 1163.05, except as otherwise regulated in 
Chapter 1183, Conditional Use Regulations. 

 

(b) Schedule 1163.05 Lot Regulations. 

Schedule 1163.05 
LOT REQUIREMENTS 

 OB-1, OB-2, OB-3 
Office Building Districts 

(1) Minimum lot area None 

(2) Minimum lot width 0 None 

(3) Lot Coverage by Building 30 40% 

(Ord. _____.  Passed __________) 

 
1163.07 SETBACK REQUIREMENTS. 

Setback Requirements.  Every permitted use of land and all buildings and structures shall be 

located on a lot in a manner that maintains the required setback from a right- of-way as well as 

the required side and rear setbacks set forth in Schedule 1163.07, measured from the appropriate 

lot line, except as otherwise regulated in Chapter 1183, Conditional Use Regulations, for 

conditional uses. The area within the setbacks shall remain unobstructed by structures except as 

otherwise permitted in this Code. 

(a) Schedule 1163.07 Minimum Building Setbacks. 
 

Schedule 1163.07 
Minimum Building Setbacks 

 OB-1, OB-2, OB-3 
Office Building Districts 

(1) Minimum / Maximum Setback from Street Right-of- 
Way 

10 feet  /  25 feet 

(2) Setback from Side Lot line abutting non-residential 
district 

5 10 feet (a) 

(3) Setback from Rear Lot line abutting non-residential 
district 

5 10 feet 

(4) Setback from Side & Rear Lot line abutting 
residential district 

35 25 feet 

Notes to Schedule 1163.07: 
(a) Wherever an office building is located adjacent to another non-residential building 
within or adjacent to a non-residential district, the buildings shall be either attached, or shall 
be separated not less than ten (10) feet from each other. 

(Ord. _____.  Passed __________) 
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1163.09 HEIGHT REQUIREMENTS. 
Buildings and structures shall comply with the following height regulations: 
(a) The maximum height for principal buildings or structures in the Office 

Building Districts shall not exceed: 
(1) OB-1 – 55 feet 
(2) OB-2 –75 feet 
(3) OB-3 – 95 feet 

(b) The maximum height of accessory building or structures shall not exceed fifteen 
(15) feet. 

(Ord. _____.  Passed __________) 

1163.11 OFF-STREET PARKING REGULATIONS. 
Off-street parking areas shall conform to the regulations of Chapter 1187 and to the 

parking requirements set forth below: 
(a) Schedule 1163.11 Minimum Parking Setbacks. Off-street parking shall be 

located in compliance with the minimum setbacks, measured from the street 
right- of-way or property line, as specified below unless otherwise noted. The 
area within the parking setbacks shall remain unobstructed by structures except 
as otherwise permitted in this Code. 

 
Schedule 1163.11 

Minimum Parking Setbacks 

 OB-1, OB-2, OB-3 
Office Building Districts 

(1) Minimum Setback from Street ROW 10 feet 

(2) Setback from Side and Rear Lot line abutting non-
residential district 

10 feet(a) 

(3) Setback from Side and Rear Lot line abutting 
residential district 

15 feet(a) 

(a) The Planning Commission may permit a reduction in 
these spacing requirements when it determines that 
adequate privacy is provided through the use of 
landscaping, architectural features, or other similar means 
of insuring privacy. 

 

 
(b) Cross Access to Off-Street Parking Lots. Parking lots shall be 

interconnected with non-residential parking lots on adjacent properties to 
the maximum extent feasible. Permanent cross-access easements or other 
acceptable agreements for adjacent lots with interconnected parking lots 
shall be submitted in language acceptable to the City's Law Director and the 
Planning Commission. 

(c) Setbacks for Joint Parking Facilities. When cross access between two 
parking areas is required or provided, the parking setback shall not be 
required for the opening which accommodates the drive aisle, but it shall be 
required in all other areas that abut the shared property line. When shared 
parking, which spans the mutual property line, is required or provided, the 
parking setback shall not be required. 

(d) The area within the parking setback shall be landscaped in accordance 
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with Chapter 1185, Landscaping and Screening Regulations. 
(e) Off-street parking spaces shall be provided in compliance with Chapter 1187, 

Off- Street Parking and Loading Regulations 
 

(f) Loading and Service Areas. 
(1) If separate loading and service areas are provided, these areas 

shall comply with the regulations in Section 1187.27, Off-Street 
Loading Requirements. 

(2) If separate loading and service areas are provided, these areas shall be 
located in the rear yard, unless the Planning Commission determines 
that placement in a side yard would lessen the impact on adjacent 
residential uses. 

(3) If separate loading and service areas are provided, these areas shall 
comply with the applicable parking setback requirements set forth in 
Schedule 1163.11 and shall be screened in accordance with the 
provisions set forth in Chapter 1185, Landscaping and Screening 
Regulations. 

(Ord. _____.  Passed __________) 

1163.13 ACCESSORY USE REGULATIONS. 
(a) Fences and Walls. Fences and walls may be erected in compliance with 

the requirements set forth below. 
(1) Location. 

A. Fences may be built up to, but not on, the property line, and 
shall be located entirely on the property of the person 
constructing it, except property owners, with written 
permission from abutting property owners, may connect to 
fences on adjoining properties. 

B. In order to maintain clear vision lanes for vehicles and 
pedestrians, no opaque fences shall be permitted within twenty 
(20) feet, in any direction, of the following points: 
1. At the intersection of a driveway and sidewalk (or 

front property line if there is no sidewalk); 
2. At the intersection of a driveway and public right-of way; 
3. At the intersection of any two driveways. 

C. All fences shall comply with Section 1181.11, 
Visibility at Intersections. 

(2) Materials and Construction. 
A. Approved fencing materials include stone, brick, finished 

wood, iron, or synthetic look-alike products. 
B. No fence shall be electrified or topped with barbed wire. 
C. Only ornamental fences shall be permitted in front of a 

building, unless required for screening pursuant to Chapter 
1185, Landscaping & Screening Regulations. 

D. All fences shall be designed, constructed, and finished so that 
the supporting members face the property of the owner of the 
fence. 

E. All fences on a single parcel shall have a unified style 
along a single plane and for all fence segments visible 
from off the premises from any single direction. 

(3) Height. No fence shall exceed six (6) feet in height in any rear or side 
yard, or exceed three (3) feet in height when located in front of a 
building or in yards abutting a public street right-of-way, unless 
otherwise required by this Development Code. 
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(4) Screening and Landscaping. 
A. Screening and landscaping is not required for ornamental fences. 
B. All fences, other than ornamental fences, when visible from 

public streets, shall be visually softened and reasonably screened 
from the street with appropriate landscaping as follows: 

1. Fences that are located within required building and 
parking setbacks shall be considered appropriately 
screened with the landscaping required in Section 
1185.07, Landscaping along the Street Frontage and 
Parking Setback, is planted within five (5) feet of the 
fence and between the fence and the property line. 

2. Fences that are not located within the required setback 
areas shall be screened with the following landscape 
materials, planted not more than five (5) feet from the 
fence and between the fence and the property line: 
(I) One shade tree shall be provided for every thirty 

(30) linear feet of fence length or fraction thereof, 
not including gates or other fence openings. Each 
tree at the time of installation shall have a 
minimum caliper of 2.5 inches and a clear trunk 
height of at least six (6) feet; 

(II) One shrub, that is twenty-four (24) inches in 
height at planting, shall be provided for every 
five (5) feet fence length or fraction thereof, not 
including gates or other fence openings; and, 

(III) The landscaping may be flexible in its 
arrangement by appropriately aggregating the 
required plant materials. 

(5) All fences shall be maintained in good condition, be structurally 
sound, and attractively finished at all times. 

(6) Any proposed fence shall be approved as part of a Development 
Plan Review in accordance with Chapter 1127. 

 

(b) Accessory Buildings.  The height of the accessory building shall not exceed 
twenty (20) fifteen (15) feet. Accessory buildings that have a gross floor area of 200 square 
feet or less shall be located in a side or rear yard and shall comply with the parking setbacks 
set forth in Schedule 1163.11. All other buildings shall be considered principal buildings and 
shall conform to all lot and setback regulations and development plan review and approval 
requirements of the zoning district in which the lot is located. 
(Ord. _____.  Passed __________) 
 

1163.15 LANDSCAPING AND SCREENING REGULATIONS. 
Visual screening and landscape buffers shall be provided for all lots in non-residential 

districts in accordance with the provisions set forth in Chapter 1185, Landscaping and 
Screening Regulations. 

1163.17 PERFORMANCE STANDARDS. 
All uses shall comply with the following performance standards: 
(a) Trash Receptacles. All solid waste products, including empty packing boxes, 

that result from any permitted principal, conditional, or accessory use shall 
either be disposed of, stored in buildings, or completely enclosed in 
containers. Such building, container, or dumpster shall be located in a side or 
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rear yard and shall comply with the minimum parking setbacks set forth in 
Schedule 1163.11 and shall be screened in accordance with the provisions set 
forth in Chapter 1185, Landscaping & Screening Regulations. 

(b) Lighting. The placement, orientation, distribution patterns and fixture types 
of outdoor lighting shall comply with the regulations set forth in Chapter 
1181, General Use Regulations. 

(c) Enclosure.  All uses and operations, except off-street parking and loading 
facilities, shall be performed wholly within enclosed buildings, unless 
specifically permitted otherwise. 

(d) Outdoor Vending Machines. There shall be no outdoor vending machines, 
such as machines that dispense bottled beverages or packaged food. 

(f) Emission.  No land use or structure shall be used or occupied in any manner 
to create dangerous or objectionable noise or emissions. All uses shall comply 
with the Performance Standards in Chapter 1181, General Use Regulations. 

(g) Stormwater Detention/Retention Facilities.  Detention/retention facilities that 
are visible from a public street shall be integrated into a landscaped area. 
Such landscaped areas shall contain any combination of the following 
elements: shade and ornamental trees, evergreens, shrubbery, hedges, and/or 
other planting materials as well as ornamental fencing. 

1163.19 DEVELOPMENT PLAN REVIEW. 
All uses in the Office Building Districts shall be permitted only after development plans 

have been reviewed and approved according to the procedures set forth in Chapter 1127, 
Development Plan Review Procedures. 

 

 


